Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 17th October 2016, at the Village Hall, Gwaelod y Garth.

PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Nikki Howard, Christine Priday, John Harrison, Philippa Hill-John, Graham Thomas, Jeanette Troughton, Wynford Ellis Owen & Chris James
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors
Sara Pickard, Brynmor Jones & Clare Bath
94
Police Matters
There were two members of the Police present, namely PC Julie Jones and a PCSO.  PC Jones apologised for any lack of local knowledge, as she was normally responsible for Llandaff & Danescourt, but owing to the absence of a regular rural Neighbourhood Officer, she had been asked to attend.  She advised Councillors that she had checked the incidents for the Council area and there had been some instances of stones thrown at a house and greenhouse on Heol y Pentre, for which a person had been arrested.  There was also an abandoned car on Heol Goch and a dog had bitten a sheep on Cefn Colstyn farm.  There were no incidents of note in GYG or Creigiau.  Cllr Chris James asked about an attempted break-in in Pentyrch where a crow bar was used to try and force a window.  This was supported by Cllr Howard who stated that it had occurred in Bronllwyn.  PC Jones stated that she had not seen this and would re-check the records.  
Cllr Howard asked about the last PACT meeting in Creigiau and especially why no priorities had been publicised.  She queried what was to be the format of future PACT meetings in Creigiau.  She went on to talk about an incident, which had been recorded as damage to a garden fence but which did not adequately describe what had occurred when a driver, lost control of his car on Tynant Road, hit a lamp-post and then crashed through a fence into a garden of a house on Parc y Felin, which backed onto Tynant Road.  PC Jones said that she would look into these issues and went on to describe PACT meetings generically, why they were failing in some areas and why they were being replaced by PACT surgeries or meeting in a local meeting place such as a coffee shop.  Cllr Howard went on to point out that Pentyrch had had 2 NHW meetings and 1 PACT meeting since Creigiau’s last PACT meeting and that if the PACT meetings in Creigiau were advertised properly there would be a good attendance.  Cllr Harrison felt that there had been a lack of continuity with the Police in recent times and it was very frustrating.  
Cllr Stuart Thomas advised that he had written to the Clerk expressing his concern and had asked the Clerk to convey these concerns to Insp Eve Davis.  The Clerk had done so and Cllr Stuart Thomas then read out, in full, his original email and the response from Insp Davis.  He went on to state that his concerns mirrored those of Cllr Howard and that PACT used to run well and was well-attended in Creigiau.  Cllr Hill-John felt that the officers present were not in a position to influence events and that it appeared to be a case of shooting the messenger.  Cllr Stuart Thomas continued to make his point regarding the lack of police action and attendance.  Cllr Howard asked PC Jones to convey to Insp Davis a plea that decisions regarding PACT meetings in Creigiau should not be made without consulting with the Community.  PC Jones stated that she would take these concerns back to Insp Davis.  

Cllr Harrison queried an issue over Remembrance Day and the Clerk advised that he had seen an email that morning from Sergeant Thomas who had promised the attendance of PCSO’s for crowd control but that road closures were the responsibility of CCC.  PC Jones advised members that Insp Davis was absent for a week on a course but that she would bring matters to her attention upon her return.  Cllr Stuart Thomas stated that he was very happy to meet with Insp Davis and was prepared to take a day off work if necessary to facilitate a meeting.  He thanked the officers for their attendance and they left.  
95
County Council Matters 
Cllr Graham Thomas referred to the forthcoming site visit on 19th October followed by the Planning Committee meeting on 26th October which will be a meeting dedicated to this issue.  He advised members that the idea to put signs outside the houses on Heol Pant y Gored, as promised at the last meeting, had been completed.  It was hoped that when the Planning Committee came to the site meeting on Wednesday 19th October, they would have a visual representation of the level of local opposition.  He mentioned the letter from the Barrister but the Chairman advised that this was an item on the Clerk’s report.  Cllr Graham Thomas referred to Michael Rees, a Pentyrch resident and Planning Consultant, and how helpful he had been in advising the County Councillors of the issues they should raise at the Planning Committee meeting.    He also mentioned that the pre-site meeting, to which members of the public could be present, would be held in Creigiau Recreation Ground and he thanked Colin Belward for arranging for the ground to be open.
Cllr Howard stated that she was frustrated that so few Councillors had sent personal objections to the proposals and that it was no too late to do so.  Cllr Harrison stated that he had been told on two occasions that he was too late.  Cllr Howard stated that she had it in writing from James Clemence that objections would be considered up to the eve of the Planning meeting.  Cllr James expressed concern that CCC had decided to ignore air pollution issues and also that the Schools, especially Pentyrch, had been reluctant to involve themselves with the issue.  He felt they were being instructed not to become involved.  Cllr Graham Thomas advised that a member of the Council could also attend and speak at the Planning Committee meeting as a representative of the petitioners.  There was a general discussion about this and Cllr Graham Thomas asked that if any Councillor wished to speak to advise him a week in advance.  

Cllr Stuart Thomas asked how the School Lane project was coming along and Cllr James advised that it was on stop at the time, although it was nearly complete.  The Clerk advised he had visited the site the previous week and an issue had arisen over the need to fell some small trees near the garages, which were designated part of a tree preservation order placed on the woodland.  This issue needed to be resolved before work could be completed.  Cllr Stuart Thomas went on to refer to the poor state of repair to the roads in Creigiau, in particular Tynant Road, and also raised the matter of the white lining around the speed humps in Pentyrch, particularly compared to those in Morganstown.
Cllr James and Rosser spoke about the ridiculous situation that had arisen over the proposed closure of Main Road, GYG, for re-surfacing.  Cllr James could not understand why Highways did not adopt the same tactics that CCC (Waste Disposal) department used by contacting local people by text to let them know of changes.  CCC (Highways) could do the same and should have also advised the PCC.
Cllr James mentioned the bollard that used to be at the junction of Penuel Road and Bronllwyn, Pentyrch, which had been reduced to a lump of concrete after being hit by a number of vehicles and was not lit or protected in any way.  Cllr Harrison and the Clerk advised that this had been reported to CCC a number of times and Cllr Hill-John recommended, on advice from Cty Cllr Hill-John, that all issues such as this should be reported directly to Matt Wakelam.  The Clerk advised he would do so.  Clerk to arrange
96
Public Session 
There were no members of the public present.

97
Matters Arising from the Public Session 
There were no matters arising.
98
To consider a Village Plan
Cllr Howard advised that the Village Plan was complete and that the Chairman, Cllr Stuart Thomas, was proof-reading it.  It needed to be translated and Cllr Stuart Thomas proposed a young girl in Creigiau, who was visually impaired, but could do translations and seek costings from her.  This was agreed.
99
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 19th September 2016
The minutes were proposed by Cllr Hill-John, seconded by Cllr Graham Thomas and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
100
Matters Arising
Paragraph 87
Cllr Harrison queried the progress of the web-site.  Cllr Owen advised that he had received an email from Shaun Pinney that evening and that Shaun Pinney had been trying to contact the Clerk but the emails had not been getting through.  The Clerk advised he would follow-up on it.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 88.7

Cllr Harrison queried the progress with regard to the damp problem in the Council Offices.  The Clerk advised that a surveyor would be assessing the extent of the problem on 25th October 2016 and would report what remedial action, if any, would be needed.  This would then be costed by Rhondda Damp Proofing for Council to decide how to progress.

Paragraph 88.8

Cllr Harrison advised that he had attended the meeting with Simon Gilbert, CCC (Planning), who he felt was a pleasant but that the PCC would not be able to influence the CCC away from the course they had chosen.  A discussion ensued with considerations being given to adopting the St Fagans CC idea of submitting a wish list of things that members would like to see happening in the Community.  Cllr Howard proposed that every Councillor should send a list of five things, they wished to see happen, to the Clerk for collation.  Cllr Harrison felt that this should get to the Clerk by the end of this week.  This was agreed.  Cllr Howard went on to tell Council about her attendance at the meeting in St Fagans and pointing to how pro-active Radyr have been in obtaining a weight restriction for Heol Isaf.  By comparison Creigiau was squashed by lorries and there were no restrictions on any roads in Creigiau, except on one of the bridges on Station Road.  A further discussion arose on this subject and it was agreed that the Clerk would write to Matt Wakelam seeking weight restrictions be imposed on Heol Creigiau, Cardiff Road (from Robin Hill north-eastwards) and Tynant Road in Creigiau; Main Road in GYG from the Georgetown junction to Garth Olwg and Church Road and Heol y Parc, Pentyrch.  Clerk to arrange
101
To receive the Minutes of the Staffing Committee Meeting held on 27th September 2016

The minutes were proposed by Cllr Hill-John, seconded by Cllr Harrison and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
102
Matters Arising
There were no matters arising.
103
Clerk’s Report
103.1

Clerk’s Vacancy
The Clerk advised Councillors that Helena Fox, the current Clerk to Radyr & Morganstown CC, had been the successful applicant for the Clerk’s post at the interviews held on Monday 3rd October.  The Clerk had subsequently received satisfactory references, from her nominated referees, which the Chairman signed in accordance with the staffing manual.  The Clerk further advised that he had received a request from Helena Fox, to transfer her expertise and knowledge at no loss to her existing conditions regarding pay, annual leave, pension and sickness allowance.  This had been agreed by members of the Staffing Committee, but now required ratification by the full Council.  Whilst Councillors ratified the selection of Helena Fox the request to transfer her existing conditions prompted a discussion and disagreement among members.  Cllr Owen proposed that Council accept the request in respect of pay and conditions.  This was seconded by Cllr Hill-John and was agreed by a vote of 6 in favour to 3 against. Clerk to arrange
103.2

Ride-on Lawn Mower
The Clerk advised the Council in detail the problems and potential costs regarding the ageing Kubota ride-on lawn mower owned by the PCC.  There was an opportunity to acquire a brand new and upgraded machine and he had obtained a written quote from a previously used supplier to supply a new machine for £7,710, saving over £1,400 on the retail cost.  The offer would hold firm until the end of October.  The Clerk went on to point out that money was available from the general fund to purchase the mower, without taking into account the cost of any trade-in or sale of the existing machine.  The Clerk also felt that an annual reserve should be made in the annual budget to ensure this issue did reoccur 10-15 years down the line.  There was a general discussion with most Councillors supporting the proposal, although the Chairman and Cllr Howard expressed their reservations.  Cllr Troughton proposed that the purchase of the new machine be made in accordance with the written offer.  This was seconded by Cllr Hill-John and agreed by a vote of 8 in favour to 1 against.  Clerk to arrange
103.3

Welsh Baptist Union.
The Clerk reminded members of the 999-lease held by the PCC in respect of the graveyard at Penuel Chapel, Pentyrch and how 2 years ago Mr Holmes, when building his house alongside the graveyard, had tried to buy from this Council the stone out-building and a strip of graveyard that abutted his land.  Unfortunately, at that time, the lessors, the Welsh Baptist Union, did not respond to letters from the PCC solicitors and the matter was not pursued.  However the solicitors for Mr Holmes had now established contact with the solicitors for the WBU and an offer had been made to sell the out-building and strip of land to Mr Holmes, provided the PCC pay the legal costs of the WBU.  Mr Holmes had subsequently contacted the PCC and agreed to reimburse these costs, so there would be no financial imposition on the PCC.  It was a complicated situation and the Clerk explained that, as things stood at the present time, the PCC was in breach of the lease and the offer made was the most satisfactory method of dealing with the situation, as well as giving the PCC an opportunity to renegotiate the lease on the remaining land at the graveyard.  Cllr Hill-John proposed acceptance of the Clerk’s proposal.  This was seconded by Cllr James and agreed by all.  Clerk to arrange
103.4

LDP Meeting
The Clerk told members that his Admin Assistant had attended the LDP meeting organised by Neil McEvoy AM and had returned with the suggestion of a pledge by Councillors to write to Sophie Howe, the Well-being of Future Generations Act Commissioner, in relation to the CCC LDP as she has the power to make recommendations to CCC that they must take reasonable steps to follow.  Cllr Howard told members that the NWCG did not support the stance taken by Neil McEvoy AM as it was in outright opposition to the CCC LDP, whereas NWCG had taken the more pragmatic view that, as the LDP had been accepted by CCC and WG, that efforts should be concentrated on ensuring that the developments progress in a structured way alongside or following infrastructure upgrades.  She also pointed out that Sophie Howe does not have the authority to stop CCC. A general discussion ensued and it was agreed the PCC would support the stance of the NWCG.  Cllr Priday proposed that it be left up to individual Councillors to write to Sophie Howe, should they choose to do so.  This was also agreed.
103.5

Creigiau Recreation Area Maintenance Contract
The Clerk advised members that, following the decisions made at the September meeting, he had had a very productive meeting with current contractor and had also spoken to a local Creigiau contractor.  As a consequence, the contractor was happy to relinquish the contract from the end of the current financial year, viz. 31st March 2017, and that a new contract would be drawn up, based on excluding the 12,000 sq.m of the cricket pitch and reducing the area of the grass cutting required to 8,000 sq.m; reducing the cuts needed and reducing the level of general maintenance.  The Clerk recommended that he draw up a new contract, based on these amendments, and put them out to tender.  This was discussed and agreed. Clerk to arrange

Cllr Stuart Thomas drew Council’s attention to the issue of the provision and cost of supplying loam for the cricket square and stated that this needed to be looked at when drawing up a new MoU with CRAMC.

103.6

Planning Application to re-open Creigiau Quarry
The Clerk advised Councillors that Michael Rees, a local Pentyrch resident and planning Consultant, had recommended that the PCC obtain an advocacy note from Harriet Townsend, the Barrister who had provided a legal opinion back in January 2016, to be handed to each member of the Planning Committee, prior to the meeting on Wednesday 26th October.  This advocacy note would advise them in legal terms, that if they were not satisfied that the proposed mitigation was sufficient, they could reflect this in their decision.  In this regard the advocacy note would set out the tests for CCC Planning Committee members to consider and, as Harriet Townsend has done a lot of work on behalf of CCC, her opinion would carry significant weight.  It had been felt that this was an important part of this Council’s objection to the planning process and a decision had been made by the Chairman and Vice-Chairman, under their plenary powers, to pay the cost of the advocacy note, estimated at £500 - £750.  The Clerk advised Councillors that it was now required that Council ratify that decision.  It was proposed by Cllr Hill-John and seconded by Cllr Howard to ratify the decision.  This was agreed by all Councillors. 
103.7

Revised Code of Conduct
The Clerk reminded Councillors that the PCC had adopted the revised Code of Conduct at the May 2016 meeting and all members had received a hard copy of the code with their pre-read papers for the June 2016 meeting.  Under Section 51.6 of the Local Government Act 2000, it was also incumbent upon the Council to publish the adoption of the new Code of Conduct in a newspaper published in the Council area.  The Clerk advised he could find no definition within the statute of a ‘newspaper’ and contended that the Community Link, which was delivered to every home in the area, contained news and was written on paper; would satisfy the conditions of Section 51.6.  Councillors agreed and the Clerk was asked to draw up a legal notice for publication in the next edition of the Community Link.  Clerk to arrange
103.8

9 Llys Dyfodwg, Creigiau
The Clerk explained the email received from Mrs Jean Wood, which he had reproduced in its entirety on the Clerk’s supplementary report.  Mrs Wood has been locked in a protracted dispute with Welsh Water regarding a foul water pumping station sited adjacent to her property.  It would appear that rainwater is getting into the foul water system.  This was despite remedial work done by Welsh Water last year to stop surface water infiltrating the foul water system.  Mrs Wood was looking for the support of the PCC to intervene on her behalf.  Councillors agreed that the Clerk should write a strong letter of support to the Environment Agency/Natural Resources Wales and also Sophie Howe, the Well-being of Future Generations Act Commissioner, in an effort to get Welsh Water to resolve the problem of Creigiau’s foul water system.  Clerk to arrange
104
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £8,600.74 and receipts of £416.46 were recorded for September 2016.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr Hill-John and agreed by all.  
105
Planning Applications
There were 9 planning applications to consider.  
a) 16/02184/MNR ~ 6 Glan-yr-Afon, Main Road, Gwaelod-Y-Garth.  Cllr Rosser felt the area was too small for a new build but conceded she had not looked at the plans.  Cllr James stated he would look again at the application and report back to the Clerk with any concerns.  Cllr Stuart Thomas stated that Councillors should examine the pre-read papers to decide what plans they wished to examine, as planning matters should be a decision of the Council and not the decision of individual Councillors subsequent to the meeting.  When this happens it should be as an exception rather than the rule.
b) 16/02195/DCH ~ 21 Maes Y Sarn, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments. 

c) 16/02205/DCH ~ 23 Bronllwyn, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
d) 16/02117/DCH ~ Rose Villa, Heol Creigiau, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
e) 16/01959/MNR ~ Llandaff & Pentyrch Surgery, 19a High Street, Llandaff.  No adverse comments.
f) 16/02232/DCH ~ Whiteoaks, Bronllwyn, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
g) 16/02247/DCH ~ 52, Heol-y-Pentre, Pentyrch.  Cllr Priday declared an interest.  No adverse comments.
h) 16/02262/DCH ~ 44 Maes-y-Sarn, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
i) 16/02368/DCH ~ 8 Clos Llewellyn, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
106
Correspondence

There were no issues with the correspondence recorded.
107
Forward Planning
The Clerk advised members of the income and expenditure against the budget set for the first half of the financial year and that the figures were where he would expect them to be.  He advised Councillors of the balances at the bank, the petty cash held and the reserves.  He recommended that a reserve be incorporated into subsequent year’s budgets, starting at the January meeting to provide for a replacement ride-on lawn mower.  He invited questions but there were none regarding the figures.  A general discussion ensued regarding the general fund and what use should be made of accumulated monies and there was dialogue about leaving a lasting legacy in the villages.  The Chairman recommended that when Councillors submit their wish list for the CCC that they also submit their wish-list for the PCC.
108
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	27.9.16
	Stuart Thomas
	The street lights on Heol Pant y Gored, between the entrance to Creigiau Recreation Ground and Pant y Gored Farm up to lamp-post number 10 are smothered by the trees surrounding them and giving no light whatsoever.  Could you please advise CCC?
	Email to C2C

	6.10.16
	Chris Priday
	There is a pot-hole in the tarmac pavement on Heol y Pentre close to the junction with Heol Goch and outside the Acapela Studios, Pentyrch.  I think an underground pipe has collapsed and the hole is at least 50mm deep.  Please advise CCC.
	Email to C2C

	6.10.16
	Chris Priday
	There is a tree growing at the side of the road on Lon y Fro, Pentyrch, which is overhanging the highway and is obstructing telephone wires which pass through its crown.  The exact location is on the north side of the road where there is a small cul-de-sac where Nos 9 – 15 Lon y Fro are situated.  The tree is on a small semi-circular piece of land in front of No.9 and according to the map is owned by CCC.  Could you advise them of the condition of the tree and ask that it is dealt with please?
	Email to C2C

	7.10.16
	Sandie Rosser
	I spoke to a gentleman called Thomas in Highways on 6/10/16 because the notices concerning road closures on Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth, on 6th & 7th October had been removed from the stands on the pathway and the one remaining notice advertised that the date for closing the road was now 7/10/16. He said that it would now take place on Friday and Saturday. I was concerned because he said there would be no access to Gwaelod from Main Road. However, when I returned on Friday from Fairwater at 10.45am there was no activity or signs that any road works had been started, so I called Thomas again and he said that the workmen had experienced abuse and threatening behaviour from lorry drivers trying to gain access to the firms on the estate. Cardiff will re-negotiate a new starting date, perhaps in the evening or a week-end.  Could Cardiff be asked to inform PCC in advance when the new date for the road works will take place, so we can place it on Face book in good time?
	Email to C2C

	17.10.16
	Nikki Howard
	I attended a meeting with CRAMC and they intend applying for outline permission to knockdown the Pavilion and rebuild a bigger more efficient structure.  The Cricket Club also want to relocate their nets to the eastern side of the access road as you come in where they are currently trees.  [Discussion ensued with Chairman stating that the PCC must meet with CRAMC in relation to plans for the running track]
	For information

	17.10.16
	Nikki Howard
	Could the Clerk remind CCC about the lamp-post on Tynant Road, which was damaged following the road accident in August and which still has not been repaired.
	Clerk to arrange

	17..10.16
	Graham Thomas
	I received a complaint from the occupier of Dol y Coed, Heol Pant y Gored that there is a dangerous dead tree opposite his house on Wingfield Estate land that needs reporting.
	Clerk to arrange

	17.10.16
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	I brought to the attention of the Clerk a letter from Huw Pullen, 13 Brummell Drive regarding his concerns over PROWs in Capel Llanilltern.  [Clerk confirmed receipt of the letters]
	Clerk to arrange

	17.10.16
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	The road surface of two of the cul-de-sacs off the Cardiff Road, Creigiau, namely, Queen Charlotte Drive and Brummell Drive has deteriorated to the extent that both roads are now pitted and dangerous.  Could CCC be advise please?
	Clerk to arrange

	17.10.16
	John Harrison
	The bollard that was in the middle of Penuel Road at its junction with Bronllwyn is dangerous and has been reported repeatedly.  I would be grateful if this could be brought to the attention of matt wakelam as the emails via C2C are being ignored it would seem.
	Clerk to arrange

	17.1016
	Chris James
	I would like to reiterate that I cannot understand why Highways do not adopt the same tactics that CCC (Waste Disposal) department use by contacting local people by text to let them know of changes.  CCC (Highways) could do the same and the farce of the road closures at Main Road, GYG, could have been avoided.  I suggest Matt Wakelam be advised of this issue as well.
	Clerk to arrange

	17.10.16
	Stuart Thomas
	Cllr Howard and I attended the OVW Conference and AGM.  Mark Drakeford’s contribution was excellent.  OVW are trying to become a limited company and need 20% of the membership of Town or Community Councils to vote on the motion at the AGM.  In the last two years this has not been possible because it needed 110 Councils to attend and only 93 were present this year.
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.20 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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